The Honorable Dow Constantine

March 2, 2009

Page 3

March 2, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

I am pleased to transmit for your review and consideration, the Executive Recommended 2009 update of the King County Comprehensive Plan (KCCP).  This recommended plan update satisfies the requirement in the King County Code for an annual review of the comprehensive plan, as the proposed changes are technical in nature.  There are no proposed changes to individual property zoning or land use designations.
The Public Review Draft is available at many libraries throughout King County.   All information including policies, maps, and draft code language are available on the Department of Development and Environmental Services Website.  Comments were accepted at the public meeting, through the mail, and via e-mail.  
There are two components to the 2009 King County Comprehensive Plan Update.  The first addresses the request of the King County Council to analyze the 2008 Regional Trails Needs Report with respect to equity and social justice.  This analysis is included, and the results indicate no change is needed to the 2008 Report.  
The second consists of four proposed ordinances amending different aspects of King County's development regulations.  These proposals are designed to provide efficiencies in the permitting process, address problems the Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES) has identified during implementation of current regulations, and provide flexibility to permit holders who are affected by the current economic downturn.

Finally, there are two elements not included in this transmittal.  One is a proposal to modify the Urban Growth Area (UGA) in the Issaquah area.  Executive staff continues to work with the City of Issaquah and the property owners of the Issaquah Highlands to address a possible future amendment of the UGA and related transfer of development rights as authorized by the 2008 King County Comprehensive Plan.   While the parties have made progress on reaching an agreement, work is not complete.  Therefore, no Issaquah Highlands UGA amendment is included in this comprehensive plan update.  If an agreement is reached in time for your consideration as part of the 2009 KCCP update, I will separately transmit it to you.

The other element not included in this transmittal is the update to the King County Shoreline Master Program.  King County’s current Shoreline Plan was adopted in 1977 and has not been significantly altered since then.  In 2007, we completed over two years of public process anticipating that the update would be part of the 2008 King County Comprehensive Plan.  At the request of the King County Council last year, I agreed to delay transmittal of the proposal for one year so that the Council could focus its work on the major update of the comprehensive plan.  With the additional time, King County staff made further refinements to the proposal and held another round of public review.  The Shoreline work is now completed and ready to transmit for Council review.  However, due to the transition that has arisen with my nomination to be the Deputy Secretary of HUD, we have not had an opportunity to fully brief Councilmembers prior to this March 2nd transmittal of the Comprehensive Plan Update.  Therefore, I have held back the Shoreline Master Program until such time as my staff can meet with each of you.  The update brings King County's outdated Shoreline Master Program into compliance with Department of Ecology guidelines.  The Puget Sound Partnership has emphasized the importance of bringing Shoreline Master Programs into the 21st Century.  This proposed update will also make a number of changes to address problems with the existing regulations, such as restrictions that unduly limit the docks on rural lakes.  I am hopeful that after learning about the plan from my staff that you will see the benefit in adopting this important legislation in 2009.  In that way, the Council will also avoid the need to request an extension from the state of the December 1, 2009 deadline. 
Supporting Documentation

Included with this letter are the following enclosures:
· Ordinance adopting the King County Comprehensive Plan 2009 
· The King County Code Amendments
· Public Involvement Document

· Fiscal note and regulatory note

The determination in accordance with the State Environmental Policy Act is underway and will be completed in advance of any action by the King County Council.  If you have any questions, please contact Stephanie Warden, Director, Department of Development and Environmental Services, at 206-296-6700, or via email at stephanie.warden@kingcounty.gov.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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